Council

Monday 27 February 2023

Agenda Item 8 (a), Written Questions

Question From: Councillor John Broad

Question To: Leader of the Council, Councillor Barry Wood

Topic: Pan Regional Partnership (PRP)

Question

"Dear Cllr Barry Wood,

The introduction of the Pan Regional Partnership (PRP) at the last Executive meeting came as a shock to many councillors.

As this is a renewed version of the previous Growth Arc and its subsequent iterations that have all been rejected, can the leader explain to members how this otherwise already dismissed type of project has so quickly been produced and approved without any scrutiny or approval from this full council?

Response From: Leader of the Council, Councillor Barry Wood

"I am surprised you were surprised about the PRP – Councillors were updated in the Chief Executive's weekly email in January, and will have read the Executive Report and could have addressed the meeting as you did or sent questions to me by email. None did so.

Both the report to the Executive and my remarks to your observations at the meeting sought to make clear that the new PRP follows the same model as similar organisations such as the Western Gateway and Midlands Engine. In so doing it does NOT concern itself with strategic planning or local planning. Strictly the Oxford to Cambridge Leaders collaboration was at no point ended but over many months sought to lobby Government on the merits of a more formal Partnership complete with more independent locally defined governance and narrow non duplicating objectives. Government funding for this programme was only recently confirmed (the formal letter circulated to all councillors by the Chief Executive on 20 January having only been received on 18 January) and that is why a report came to the Executive at the earliest opportunity.

At this stage the PRP is only in "shadow" form and so when it moves to a formal or "real" setting this summer, it will be appropriate for our Scrutiny Committee to ask the Independent Chair and/or the Managing Director to attend and present."

Question From: Councillor lan Middleton

Question To: Leader of the Council, Councillor Barry Wood

Topic: 5 Year Housing Land Supply

Question

"At a recent meeting of the Executive, a policy decision was taken to change the way this council calculates it's 5 Year Housing Land Supply (5YHLS). This increased our 5YHLS from 3.5 years to 5.4 years, seemingly at the stroke of a pen.

Whilst this may be good news for many regions of the district that are being eyed by developers keen to take advantage of our reduced 5YHLS, it raises questions about why the council has been working on incorrect figures for so long. The report concludes that the Strategic Housing Market Assessment or SHMA is unreliable, yet this has been what many important housing policy decisions have been based on and was intended to inform such decisions until 2031.

The SHMA was also the basis for housing need assumptions that led to the Local Plan Partial Review (LPPR) and generated a working assumption of Oxford's housing need across Oxfordshire. This included an artificial uplift that pushed Cherwell's housing need figure way beyond that of any other authority in the country.

This was challenged extensively during both the LPPR and the City Council local plan examinations by campaigners and expert planning consultants who argued that we should be using the standard method to calculate housing need rather than the inflated figures being relied on by CDC and the City Council. This in turn led to the 'working assumption' of Oxford's unmet need and resulted in a huge amount of land being taken out of the greenbelt and handed over to developers. The argument then was that this would prevent speculative development, yet we now see that the council's over-estimate of housing need and projected growth pushed the 5YHLS beyond achievable limits and still left the district open to speculation. In other words the communities in my area and others have sacrificed their green spaces for nothing.

The SHMA is now just over half way through the period it was intended to cover and the LPPR was only adopted three years ago, yet we now have a final admission that it's an unreliable assessment of true housing need.

Why has it taken so long for the council to accept they got their figures wrong, and will the leader now finally admit that those of us who raised questions about the council's housing need assessments were right all along?"

Response From: Leader of the Council, Councillor Barry Wood

"There are differences between housing evidence that informs a Local Plan Examination process, and that used for monitoring purposes, where a plan is more than five years old and some of its policies are considered to be out-of-date.

The 2014 Strategic Housing Market Assessment provided housing evidence to inform the Cherwell 2015 Local Plan, and all other Oxfordshire Local Plans being prepared in the same period (i.e., for South Oxfordshire, West Oxfordshire and the Vale of White Horse). These plans were all subject to Examination and found to be sound by independent Planning Inspectors. On this basis, the 2014 evidence was found to be soundly based and fit-for-purpose.

The emerging Cherwell Local Plan will be informed by new evidence, in this case the 2022 Housing and Economic Needs Assessment, although this new evidence will also be considered through the upcoming local plan Examination, perhaps in 2025, and it will only be after this Examination that the housing need for the emerging Local Plan will be finalised. Clearly there are differences in the emerging 2022 evidence, vs. that published in 2014 and that is part of the reason Local Plans must be updated every five years. However, national policy makes provision for the monitoring of housing land supply, to revert to using the Standard Method figure, where plans are more than five years old, and where relevant policies may be out of date.

NPPF Paragraph 74 states:

"Strategic policies should include a trajectory illustrating the expected rate of housing delivery over the plan period, and all plans should consider whether it is appropriate to set out the anticipated rate of development for specific sites. Local planning authorities should identify and update annually a supply of specific deliverable sites sufficient to provide a minimum of five years' worth of housing against their housing requirement set out in adopted strategic policies, or against their local housing need where the strategic policies are more than five years old".

NPPF Footnote 39 States:

"Unless these strategic policies have been reviewed and found not to require updating. Where local housing need is used as the basis for assessing whether a five-year supply of specific deliverable sites exists, it should be calculated using the standard method set out in national planning guidance"

Cherwell have now published updated housing evidence (2022 Housing and Economic Needs Assessment) and their plan is more than five years old (adopted in 2015) and on that basis, in accordance with NPPF paragraph 74 and footnote 39, it is appropriate to revert to using the Standard Method for monitoring purposes. This does not imply that the 2014 evidence was in anyway inappropriate when considered at the local plan Examination in 2015, simply that for monitoring purposes in 2023, the Council can revert to the Standard Method figure.

This matter is described in more detail in the Executive Report and appended documents."